Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

February 2, 2021
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Ginlin Hsieh, Tinuade Akinshola, Phillip Robinson, Ingmar Goldson, Ira Rheingold
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Tracy Rezvani
The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the January meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Ira Rheingold seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
Topics for community outreach were discussed. Tracy Rezvani noted that OCP is partnering with the Montgomery County Public Libraries (MCPL) to do presentations during National Consumer Protection Week (February 28 – March 6), and said the Committee could either assist with those or do presentations on its own during that week. She said that MCPL does not record its sessions, so if the Committee does its own, we could set them up and record them. MCPL has scheduled a session on March 1 for Internet Safety, March 2 for a Seniors program, March 3 for Debt Collection, and March 5 for Peer-to-Peer Payment Systems. Ms. Rezvani said that these are programs that OCP has already done, so they would not need to be recorded. Ingmar Goldson offered to help with the Debt Collection session. Mr. Rheingold said that he teamed up with an attorney on a presentation regarding credit reporting issues. He said that he would send the Power Point to Ms. Rezvani. Mr. Goldson said he could help with that topic, as well. Mr. Rheingold suggested that Phillip Robinson would be the best one to handle foreclosure issues. Dan Caplan said that he could assist with that topic. Ms. Rezvani said that any programs on credit reporting or foreclosure issues would be separate from MCPL. Mr. Rheingold will coordinate with his colleague and Mr. Goldson on a date during National Consumer Protection Week for the credit reporting program. Mr. Caplan and Mr. Robinson said they were available on March 2 and that a time after dinner (6:30 or 7:00 pm) would work for them. Mr. Goldson will also follow up with Ms. Rezvani about his availability for March 3. Tinu Akinshola asked about Peer-to-Peer Payment systems. She said that she would look into this issue, and would be interested in assisting with this session. Ms. Rezvani will send the links to all of the sessions to the Committee so that they can promote them.  Mr. Robinson has started a draft outreach message which he will get to staff. Mr. Caplan said discussion on it will be pushed to next month’s meeting.
Mr. Michaels and Mr. Robinson discussed changes to the section in the Annual Report addressing the selling of used cars with unrepaired recalls. Ms. Rezvani noted that the section on the budget will need to be approved by Eric Friedman. Mr. Michaels will make changes and send out a final draft to everyone, including Mr. Friedman, for approval.

Ms. Rezvani stated that the Advisory Committee officially has a Legislative Intern, Angela Yu. She said that Ms. Yu may be able to attend meetings as long as they do not conflict with school.

Mr. Michaels noted that the bill discussed by Mr. Friedman last meeting regarding auto dealer advertising was introduced. He suggested that Ms. Yu track its status. Sharon Margolis said that she and Mr. Friedman met with a representative of Fitzgerald Auto Mall regarding this legislation. According to the representative, manufacturers have established a certain advertised price, and dealers are not free to advertise what they deem to be the best price for consumers if it is lower than this set price without being penalized. Mr. Rheingold said he would take a look at this legislation, as well.
New Business

None.
Office Report

Staff referred to emailed statistics for January. Retail complaints topped the list, followed by Home Improvement, Automotive and Towing. OCP staff did presentations on Pandemic Scams for the Promenade and Washington Metro Oasis. Ms. Akinshola said she reached out to the African Advisory Group about doing a presentation, but its calendar for last month and this month was already set. She is going to try to coordinate with them for March. Ms. Rezvani said she would work with her on a script, and can join the meeting to assist with any questions. Ms. Rezvani said OCP had reached out recently to a number of the other Advisory groups, but have not done so with the Faith Based, Caribbean, or African American groups, or the Health Initiatives. Mr. Robinson suggested it might be a good idea to reach out to the local judiciary. Ms. Rezvani said that although the County’s consumer protection law does not provide for a private right of action, OCP does issue civil citations, and educating prosecutors and judges on the law would be helpful.
The meeting adjourned at 9:26 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, March 2, 2021, at 8:30 a.m., tentatively set at 1451 Seven Locks Road, Rockville, MD 20854.
